History Articulation Committee Meeting Minutes
Monday, May 10, 2010

Northwest Community College, Prince Rupert Campus, Room 240

1. Call to order – Chair Robynne Healey – 9:05 AM.  Introductions were made around the table (attendees as per reports below.  In addition, Jennifer Orum from BCCAT and Robert Campbell, BCCAT System Liaison Person for the History Articulation Committee, were in attendance.
2. Adoption of the Agenda, with two sub-topics added under item 5: 


A. Articulation of courses by learning objectives,

B. Funding for institutional reps to Articulation meetings.
Moved by Mia Reimers, Seconded by Gordon Hak. CARRIED.
3. Adoption of 2009 Minutes.  Moved by Tom Saunders, Seconded by Gordon Hak.  CARRIED.
4. Reports from Committee Members.
· Mia Reimers, Northwest Community College.  Numbers are stable.  New campus in Terrace. Both historians are ½ history and ½ political science, with courses rotating between the Terrace and Prince Rupert campuses. College has established an Aboriginal Culture Knowledge Advisory Committee – an additional step in course approval; content in newly articulated courses must have aboriginal content.

· Paul Sedra (for Luke Clossey), Simon Fraser University.  “Treading water” but now stable enrolments.  Despite solid enrolments, no search for replacements for three faculty who have left for other work.   Some new courses (sexuality and Post WW II Canada) and a new Certificate program in early modern world history. Underwent successful external review – recommended need for more internationalization.

· Jacqueline Holler, University of Northern BC.   Current enrolment is 80% of 2003 levels.  Faculty status uncertainty has had consequences for student perception but there is now stability and two Tenure Track positions have been added. Currently 8 MA students, half of whom should be done by May 2011.  Grad program had 3 new admissions last fall, and has one for the coming fall.  Several new offerings at 200, 300, and 400 levels.  External and curriculum review planned for 2011-12.
· Wayne Melvin, Alexander College.  Moving campus to downtown, from Metro-town.  Rapid expansion as there is aggressive recruiting in Middle East and Asia.  Looking to add Asian history courses (India, to start with) to Pre and Post Confederation Canada courses.  Challenge: introducing the discipline of history to students with no history background.
· Gordon Hak, Vancouver Island University.  Searching for new vice-president.  John Hinde is the new chair. Numbers stable after years of decline. New course – ‘The west and the Middle East in the 20th Century.’  Field school (battlefields of Europe) , successful in past years, was unable to attract a sufficient number of students this year.

· Robin Anderson, University of the Fraser Valley.  A recovery year; institutional enrolment up 17%, history only 4% up. Contentious rank and tenure process – faculty vs. faculty rather than admin vs. faculty.  2 retirements have reduced faculty from 14 to 12.  Several new courses, including web-based local history (UVIC model). Relationship with Mennonite Faith and Learning Society – a new Mennonite Studies Certificate as a result.  MA in History being developed for 2011.

· Ben Nilson, University of British Columbia -- Okanagan. Good enrolments and first honours students graduating this year. Faculty stable; ½ time retirement not being replaced. Will host BC Studies conference next year.

· Tom Saunders, University of Victoria.  Strong university administration and finances stable.  New Dean of Humanities (July) and VP Academic (Jan 2011).  Dept faculty complement steady; Peter Cook (new France) hired to replace Peter Baskerville.  University enrolments up about 3%; History registrations down slightly.  Survey courses in U.S., British, European renumbered to 100-level.  New intro courses 198 (Discovering the Past) and 201 (Studying the Past). Lynn Marks takes chair in July.

· Marcel Dirk, College of the Rockies. Numbers up and growing interest in history as a discipline.  Many students go to Alberta rather than BC universities for 3rd and 4th years.  Universities in BC ought to do more pr about what they offer.  Disproportionate number of female students in classes.   

· Denis Dubord, Capilano University.  One, newly regularized faculty, Denis Dubord.  There will be 2 new hires in the next year.  Modest increase in enrolment.  A BA in General Studies is being developed, as well as new courses for 3rd and 4th year history.
· Thor Frohn-Nielsen, Kwantlen Polytechnic University.  New courses fill immediately at all four levels.  Three BA history grads for the first time. Dedicated history area on the Surrey campus, which is also the campus where upper level courses are taught. Battle over ‘turf’ with SFU.  Ran/tenure battle similar to UFV. 

· Wendie Nelson, Langara College.  Happy and stable! No new hiring, modest expansion in course offering (‘Outsiders: History of Exclusion,’ and  ‘Journeys: History of Ideas’).  Enrolments are solid, even in Canadian history.  

· Takaia Larsen, Selkirk College. Enrolments are up, but no new hires. Second year numbers remain a challenge.  New course proposed on the history of the Peace Movement.  An archeological field school offered by the college is popular among history students. 

· Chris Clarkson, Okanagan College. No new hires.  Numbers stable and full at Kelowna and Vernon campuses but weaker at Penticton and Salmon Arm. Revamping Asia program at he institution. Potential development of an interdisciplinary Arts 100 program in cooperation with Philosophy and English.

· Tina Block, Thompson Rivers University.  Numbers up slightly, strong numbers in majors.  New tenure track position (6 full time historians.  Program review about to start.  The department would like to get Medievalist into tenure track.  Interdisciplinary approaches are being made with Political Science.  The students continue to have a very active history club.  
· Gail Edwards, Douglas College. The college has a new president and is in the midst of a new strategic plan. One retirement, Frank Leonard (a longtime member of the AC). First year enrolment is solid, but second year challenging. New course in the History of Western Education being developed – PDP students who go to SFU.  A survey of students revealed that most go to SFU (68%) and (25%) to UBC. Also a new course in the history of Consumer Culture.

· Clarence Bolt, Camosun College.  New President with arts background and currently search for new Dean of Arts to replace current one who arrived 1.5 yrs ago.  Enrolments are steady, and no new hires.  Offer service courses for sports program (history of sports) and indigenous studies (methods course), and are currently dealing with a request from the business department to offer BC history.  Upside is the expansion of history into areas not traditionally offered. Downside is that the department has to fund the course. 

· Robynne Healey, Trinity Western University.  Good enrolments, after a slump of a couple of years. Global history is particularly strong as part of the popular international studies major.  Canadian history continues to hold its own, but enrolments are not as strong as in past years. There was one new undergraduate course this past year - Tudor-Stuart England and one new graduate course in the Atlantic world. The History stream of the MA in Interdisciplinary Humanities is growing in popularity.  The 1st MA History-stream students will graduate this year.  
· Niall Christie, Corpus Christi College. New president; enrolments up. Cooperation with other disciplines – e.g., Canadian history and Canadian literature paired. Because CCC is donor dependent, there has been a financial crunch. 
· Regrets, Robert Menkis, University of British Columbia – Vancouver, and Eva St. Jean, Northern Lights College.  
· Absent: College of New Caledonia.

5. Discussion Arising from Reports

A. Articulation of courses by learning objectives 

Issue brought up by Marcel Dirk.  The Dean at the College of the Rockies would like to see the system of articulation focus on learning objectives as the criterion for acceptance by receiving institutions. The issue arises mainly in research methodology courses. Can there be a generic research methodology course? For example, there are courses in social science research methods. 
Discussion followed.  It was pointed out that the purpose of learning objectives is not to replace but to complement content specific syllabi. Assessments in courses are based not just on skill levels but also on content, work to  be done, and so forth.  Generic outcomes thus are not specific enough.  Is this move a desire of the institution to remove the number of courses in the calendar?
The discussion then went on to look at the issue of streamlining and rationalizing course calendars.  SFU administration appears to be expressing a desire to move to increase the number of ‘topics’ courses rather than listing courses with specific areas of study listing. Committee members felt that calendar offerings and course descriptions should reflect what is actually offered.  There should be a good variety, a richness of offerings, to attract a wide range of students.  Courses not taught but still listed could be removed over time – UVIC has a sunset clause of 5 years.  Other institutions have different policies.   

In the end, the consensus of committee members was that transfer courses should not be articulated solely on the basis of objectives.  Course outlines laying out the specific subject objectives for the course should coexist with generic objectives. The committee also agreed that there was no need for a resolution to be passed or upon which to vote.  Marcel Dirk will convey AC opinion to his administration. 

B. Funding for institutional reps to Articulation meetings.

Northern Lights College has denied Eva St. Jean funds to attend articulation this year. Jennifer Orum confirmed that funding for articulation, although not a line item in the ministry grant to colleges and universities, nonetheless is part of the grant.  Each institution has its own way of itemizing articulation funding but is obligated to provide money.  Articulation, while clearly focused on articulation issues, is also an important mechanism for different institutions to share discipline issues. The whole system is enhanced. BCCAT has no legislative authority to insist on how each institution is to fund representation.  But the Ministry is clear that funds must be provided for institutional reps to attend meetings. 

6. Old Business. 

No contact was made with the BC Social Studies Teachers Association re BC. College of Teachers certification requirements. 

7. New Business


7.1. Report on 2009 JAM (Joint Articulation Meeting of AC Chairs, SLIPs, and ICPs) can be found on the BCCAT website (www.bccat.ca/jam/JAM2009Summary.cfm).

7.2. The Articulation Committee Companion was updated in 2009, the new version being online at www.bccat.ca/outline/index.cfm.

7.3. Pending Articulation Requests. A short list was passed around. There is a process by which requests drop off the list if they are not handled within one year.  BCCAT staff will circulate a list of pending requests for each articulation meeting.  

7.4. Best Practices for Course Outlines. BCCAT has a best practices ‘Transfer Friendly Course Outline Form’ on its website.  It is not a mandated form but a template that can be used as checklist.  Institutions often have their own required template.

7.5. New Transfer System Member Institution.   The old model of ‘sender/receiver’ is generally outmoded now, as, over the past decade, students are tending to transfer among all types of institutions to attain their degrees, not limiting their movement from 'senders' to 'receivers.’ Furthermore, today the relationship between career courses/programs trades, and university programs is far more open-ended.  Private colleges are now part of the mix.  
Alberta’s Athabasca University is the first new member admitted under the ‘Inclusion of Alberta Institutions’ policy passed by the council in December 2008.  It is anticipated that soon representatives may be added to AC membership lists and will begin to attend AC meetings.  Articulation requests for AU courses will likely begin to appear shortly.

7.6. Flexible pre-major.  The issue was brought forward from last year.  The growing popularity of this approach is the potential autonomy/flexibility it will give students.  They will be able to take a wider array of courses without coercion from the receiving institution. A grid of courses will be created at each receiving institution; by examining this grid, students will have an easier time making decisions.  Smaller institutions potentially will be more capable of attracting students because they will not be disadvantaged.  Receiving institutions may potentially have a larger pipeline of new students.  

Potential up and down sides were discussed.  Jennifer Orum pointed out that there is a pot of up to $15,000 to do an analysis of history offerings in the province to determine the advantages and disadvantages of history using the Flexible Pre-Major approach. 

Moved by Tom Saunders, seconded by Ben Nilson: that the History Articulation Committee proceed with the analysis phase of a history flexible pre-major, subject to finding a facilitator to head the committee and subject to approval for funding.  CARRIED .  

Moved by Mia Reimers, seconded by Thor Frohn-Nielsen that should funding be approved for the analysis of the viability of a history pre-major, Marcel Dirk be appointed facilitator. CARRIED.

8.  Election of Incoming Secretary. Denis Dubord volunteered (was not coerced!) for the position.

9. Date and Place for the Next Meeting.  May 2nd, at Kelowna, following the BC Studies Conference (April 28-30)

10. Moved by Niall Christie to thank Mia Reimers for her role in hosting the meeting.  Moved by Clarence Bolt to thank Robynne Healey for chairing the committee for the past year.

Motion to adjourn. 

  

  

  

